Village of Wagon Mound

Regular Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, April 8, 2025 — 6PM
Presiding Mayor Andres Martinez

l. Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance

II. Roll Call: Mayor Andres Martinez, Mayor Pro Tem Eldie R.Cruz, Councilor Paul A. Miera and
Councilor Gabriel D. Maestas were present. Councilor Claudia M. Martinez was absent.

. *Approval of Agenda
¢ Councilor Maestas asked for clarification regarding an item to establish a committee to develop a
facility rental contract. Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt stated the Clerk Treasurer is notin -
attendance because she is attending a training this week. Colleen stated the Village did not receive
any interest for participation from community members, and the Clerk decided an internal committee
could be created.

Motion to approve the agenda was made by Mayor Pro Tem Cruz; seconded by Councilor Maestas.
(Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor. :

IV. Approval of Minutes for:
A. Regular Meeting Minutes March 11, 2025
Motion to approve the March 11, 2025 meeting minutes was made by Councilor Miera; seconded by
Mayor Pro Tem Cruz. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

V. Public Input: Please sign in if you would like to parﬂmpate (limited to 3 mmutes per person)
* None

VI. Commentis or Concerns of Council
« None

/Il. PUBLIC HEARING: Review of draft revised Source Water Protection Plan (SWPP) with presenta’non
by New Mexico Environment Depariment Drinking Water Bureau.

« Mayor Martinez introduced :Andy Jochems and Kristin Kinic of the Drinking Water Bureau (DWB).

» Andy Jochems stated the Drinking Water Bureau is the regulator for drinking water in New Mexico, and
this scope derives from the federal Safe Drinking YWater Act. He stated they work with public water
utilities to ensure the community is provided with safe, clean drinking water. He stated a SWPP is a
strategic document designed to protect drinking water. He stated the DWB is here to provide continued
support even once the document is adopted, and he stated the goal of the SWPP team is also {o work
with community members to form collaborative solutions to issues affecting the water source. Andy
stated the SWPP process is initiated by forming a committee followed by defining the location of the
source water protection area along with the potential contamination sources within the protection area.
Andy stated all contamination sources identified for the Santa Clara Spring are potential sources rather
than actual sources which means the Village has very clean water, potentially some of the bést in the
state, and this highlights the importance of developing a strategic plan to protect the Village’s source
water. Andy stated a SWPP is not regulatory, nor are they final. He stated they are dynamic and can be
amended and updated at any time. He stated this is an update from the initial plan developed in 2013,
and he stated the main motivation to do so is to identify where the water emerging in the Santa Clara
Spring comes from. He stated the 2013 SWPP incorrectly identifies the source of this water, and he
stated a better understanding will help identify vulnerabilities of the aquifer.

* Andy stated the SWPP commitiee included Mayor Martinez, Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt, Utlhties
Superintendent Gary Sanchez, former State Engineer Tom Blaine, hydrologist Dr. Kate Ziegler, a -
hydrogeologist and a geochemist from Eastern Research Group (ERG) and DWB staff. N

« Andy stated the’SWPP committee pursued a few dlﬁerent lines of evidence to ldentlfy the source of the
water in Santa Clara Spﬂng



o Geologic Analysis - Andy stated basalt is at much of the surface in this area, and while it is a hard
rock, it fractures easily, which has implications for holding an aquifer. He stated below the basalt is
much older rock formations that include shales, sandstones, and limestones. Andy stated shale
underlies much of the basalt, and it is an impermeable rock making it useful in holding water. Andy
stated for this update, they were able to gather much more data than what was used to develop the
2013 plan which incorrectly identified the water originating in the Turkey Mountains flowing to the
east through faults and fractures to the Santa Clara Spring. He stated the current SWPP team has
acquired various well logs from the area, and when these wells are drilled, the geologic formations
are logged at the depths they were encountered. The ERG team members utilized these data to
create multiple geologic cross-sections across the area where the Spring is located. He referred to
the geologic layers including the ogallala formation which hosts a huge aquifer system spanning
multiple states. Andy stated the feam does not believe the Santa Clara Spring water comes from the
ogallala formation because it is very thin and not continuous in this region, and while it isn't
impossible to have an aquifer in such a thin gravel layer, it is unlikely to have such a productive and
high-quality spring at such a shallow depth. Andy stated, rather, a fractured flow aquifer in the basalt
layer makes the most sense. He stated, as such, the aquifer is relatively near the surface which is
good in terms of rain and snow recharging it, but it isn't so great with regards to contamination.

o Water Sampling Analysis — Andy stated water samples were courtesy of the Village and samples
collected in the region by Dr. Ziegler, and the ERG team members reviewed them to determine if
water collected from various sites is similar to Santa Clara Spring water. He stated the Spring water
is fairly unique relative to the other samples, but the sample that was somewhat similar derives from
the Dakota sandstone layer. He stated this does not support the concept that the Dakota layer is too
deep with no pathway to emerge at the surface.

o Santa Clara Spring Flow Analysis — Andy stated the nearest weather station is located in Ocate,
which likely has slightly different conditions given the higher elevation, but precipitation data was
reviewed. He stated they compared rainy monsoon seasons and snowy winters to the Spring flow,
which has a stream gauge operated by the Office of the State Engineer. He stated data showed that
sometimes a precipitation event did track will with flow and other times it did not. Andy stated a
shallow aquifer flow, particularly one located in gravel sediments like the ogallala formation, would
be expected io track consistently with precipitation events. However, he stated a fractured flow
aquifer works a little differently especially when fractures are tiny. These hair-width fractures still
allow water flow, but more time is needed fo allow a volume to move through them.

o SWPP Team Hypothesis — Andy stated the Team is suggesting the aquifer feeding the Santa Clara
Spring is a relatively shallow fractured flow aquifer located within the basalt layer with varying
fracture widths leading to variable water flow rates.

« Source Water Protection Area (SWPA) — Andy stated based on the Team’s aquifer hypothesis, it was
decided to develop the SWPA in a similar way to surface water even though the Wagon Mound water
system is a ground water system. He stated the SWPA was derived by utilizing Geographic Information
System (GIS) technology to determine the Spring as the starting point or outlet for the water and then
define the watershed above that based on elevation.

¢ Andy stated a SWPP also identifies potential concerns and sources of contamination and then ranks
them in terms of level of the potential threat to the water source by considering how close the potential
threat is, how likely it is to affect the Spring and what the impact would be. Andy stated the potential
threats are mapped within the SWPA, and in this case there are only a few:

o Cattle Tanks/Livestock YWells — If they are not capped properly, they can act as conduits or plumbing
allowing contaminants to enter an aquifer.

o Fires — Runoff can carry ash, metals, and naturally occurring contaminated rocks and debris to a
water source.

o Playas — Water collects here and slowly soaks into the earth, and there is potential for contaminants,
such as highway runoff, to enter the aquifer.

o Aggregate Quarry — Located about % mile west of the Spring and was most recently active in 2022-
2023.



» He stated a SWPP then identifies Management Strategies. The 2013 plan listed 14 strategies based off
of citizens concerns, many have been addressed, a few are no longer relevant, and some are included
in the current version, Those that have been addressed include:

o Access to the Spring .

* Maintaining good communication with the landowner for coordination and collaboration
* Replacement of the fence around the Spring will happen this summer to help protect from wildlife
» Establish an easement

o ldentify back-up water source

o No Fly Zone (no longer relevant)

» At one point the Air Force was conducting training flights in the area, but it no longer is occurring.

o Infrastructure to chlorinate/disinfect the water
» Chlorination system has been installed, and Andy stressed how important it is to disinfect public

drinking water.
= Regular testing schedules have been put in place and followed
» Water main and meter replacement has occurred on a portion of the system

o Oil & gas operations

» Andy stated in the 1970s drillers produced some natural gas in a field just north of Wagon Mound,
but he stated the pressure was not sufficient to produce it at a larger, commercial scale. He stated
this is why the field was abandoned by the 1980s.

» He stated NM Energy, Minerals & Natural Resources Department issues permits for oil and gas
wells, and there have been no new applications to reestablish natural gas production in this area.

= He stated, currently, this is not a significant concern, but it is something to monitor.

o Establish an emergency response plan
» Plan has been created

+« Management Strategies 2025

o Aggregate Mine — Andy stated it was given a high-risk assessment with a high priority level given its
proximity to the Spring. He stated this kind of site can result in leaking fuel and fluids, chemicals from
explosives and also increasing mud and debris flow. Andy stated this is not unique to this particular
operation, but rather, every NMDOT quarry has these same potential impacts. Andy stated the
quarry operator did reach out to NMED requesting a groundwater discharge permit for this site, but
the volume of waste water generated did not meet the minimum threshold for requiring a permit.
= Andy stated he understands there is a history with the Village adopting a previous source water

ordinance, and he stated he's assuming most are familiar with that so he will not get into too much.
Andy stated he wanted to point out that ordinances are great to have in place because they are
very formalized with a legal framework, but they are kind of an exireme end of source water
protection. He stated an ordinance is not a “one-size-fits-all” solution, but they can often work quite
well. He stressed that if the Village is going to pursue an ordinance to define the SWPA,
collaboration with landowners in the area is critically important. He stated he understands that it
can sometimes be a difficult situation, but there are some real success stories from collaborative
efforts around the state. Andy noted, o his understanding, the operation is not currently active, and
the water quality in the Spring is and has been consistently very good.

o Cattle Tanks, Impoundments & Livestock Wells — Not too many nearby the Spring. Received
moderate assessment due fo number and location.

o Highways — Looking for best management scenario with the NMDOT.

o Wildfire — Looking for stakeholder collaboration and communication for best cutcome.

o Wildlife Corridor — Village wilt be building new fence to keep wildlife out of Spring area.

o Weather Station — Andy stated it would be very helpful to have a localized data record to track along
with the Spring flow. He stated NMSU is a resource via the NM Climate Center to work with
communities, water systems, and individuals to install weather stations. He stated their contact
information will be included, and he stated his staff are available to help facilitate.

o Additional Sampling — Andy stated more testing is always beneficial. He stated Dr. Kate Ziegler is in
the area frequently for her work, and she and her staff do a great job.

e Administrative Matters — Andy stated the final aspect of the plan is to make sure it is communicated
with and seen by the right people including the Mora County Commission, County Manager, County



Emergency Manager, State Department of Emergency Management, and he stated his staff is
available to assist with this as well. He stated it is important for the community to maintain and update
the plan moving forward. He stated they suggest a commitiee that can check-in every 6-months or a
year to ensure it is current. Finally, he stated, public outreach is important as well via billing inserts,
community events, etc. -

* Andy opened the floor to questions and comments:
o Community member Dan Lewis referred to the recent fires, and asked if any contaminants from the
fire have been observed and/or do they expect to observe them given the shallow fracture aquifer.

= Andy stated the easy answer is no they have not observed them, but he stated the water samples
collected did not test for all of the potential post-fire contaminants. He stated some of the known
post-fire contaminants are tested in the Village's regular compliance monitoring, and to his
knowledge, he stated those have come back clean. He stated one recommendation is to take
samples to test for the potential post-fire contaminants that are not covered by the regular testing.
He stated there is a cost involved with testing, and he stated there are potential funding sources
that can identified to assist with the fees.

o Community Member Red Bassett asked if testing has shown any pollution from the gravel plt.

= Andy stated not all potential contaminants were tested, but the testing that was done has not
shown any pollution directly linked to the gravel pit.

= Mr. Bassett stated it is a shot block quarry which has a rock bottom, and he stated he was
involved in a similar matter in Santa Fe County 30 years ago where they proved a shot block
quarry will not leech poliutants.

» Andy stated he is not familiar with that term, but he will do research. He stated often the concern
with blasting is a chemical called perchlorate, which is not currently regulated. He explained that if
perchlorate or any other contaminant showed up in testing additional research would need to be
done to determine the source.

o Citizen Irene Rosa commented on the importance of protecting big aquifers across the United States
including the Ogallala Aquifer. She stated her concerns with the ground water being pumped down.

= Andy stated the Ogallala Aquifer is important to New Mexico with many communities in the
eastern part of the state suffering because it has declined with levels dropping across many states
it serves. He stated even if additional consideration is given to the possibility of the Santa Clara
Spring water deriving from the Ogallala Aquifer, those same concerns do not apply here because
the ogallala formation is so thin and there is not a huge draw down in this area.

» Mayor Pro Tem Cruz stated his understanding from Dr. Ziegler is that we are not influenced by the
QOgallala. Andy stated he and Dr. Ziegler are friends that go back several years, and he stated
they had several discussions and debates regarding the analysis of the data compiled for this
plan. He stated he trusts her judgement that the aquifer is located in the basalt layer.

o Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt asked Andy to describe "young water” vs “old water.”

» Andy stated chemistry allows for dating of water. He explained tritium occurs naturally, but it is
also a byproduct of nuclear reactions so its occurrence has increased since nuclear testing began
in the 1940s and 1950s. He stated around 1950 scientists began seeing spikes of it in the
atmosphere, and then it rains out on earth’s surface. He stated when a water sample has high
levels of tritium, the water is considered “young” because that level of tritium was not present prior
to the 1950s.

» Andy stated Dr. Ziegler collected tritium samples from the Santa Clara Spring, and it does have
relatively high levels. He stated the chemistry is not robust enough to determine an exact age so
while it is known that the water is younger than the 1950s, we cannot say with certainty that it is
only a year old or a specific age. He stated this does tell us that it is not recharging at the foothills
of the Sangre de Cristo Mountains, but rather the source is much closer. He stated one of his
goals for the final plan is to more closely pinpoint the source. He stated the water is young, readily
recharged water, and he stated he is very comfortable stating the water is not coming from the
Turkey Mountains. He stated for that to happen, it would most likely require a large geologic fault
structure occurring between the Turkeys and the Spring. He stated that doesn’t mean there is not
a fault system there, but it doesn’t make sense given the rock formations near the Spring. He
stated the team has confidently put the original hypothesis from the 2013 plan to rest.



o Mr. Lewis asked to address Council, and he stated he attended a Council meeting about a year ago
after the Village and Yates Ranch Property had reached a settlement agreement regarding the first
ordinance. He reiterated Yates is in full support of a plan to protect the Village of Wagon Mound
water source. He stated it was a little disappointing that the agreement ordinance is not really
reflected in the draft SWPP because it was still given a high risk assessment. Mr. Lewis stated the
terms of the agreement resolve to never blast or use that pit in the future. He stated the agreement
does allow for taking the rock off the top so there may be dump trucks hauling rock in the future, but
there will never be blasting or big trucks. He stated they alsc conducted a study which showed a
contaminant could potentially flow to the Spring, and they don't want that to happen. He stated they
want to be good stewards of the land, and they want to work together to resolve any concerns or
problems that may arise.

» Mr. Lewis also referred to the Ogallala Aquifer, and he stated the Yates’ position is that additional
studies need to be conducted because their studies show the Ogallala as a potential source of the
Spring.

» Colleen stated that within the SWPP planning committee the mining operations were briefly
discussed, and the plan does note that operations are not currently active at this location. She -
stated the planning process was not intended to single out a specific activity, action or incident,
and leaving out the terms of the agreement in this draft was not done purposefully. She
thanked Mr. Lewis for his comment so it can be clarified and included in the final version.

* Mr. Lewis stated if they decide they need another quarry somewhere on their land, they will
work with the Village to choose a responsible area that works for both parties.

» Andy also thanked Mr. Lewis for his comment, and he stated the high risk assessment is not
set in stone. He stated the circumstances do change if no blasting is occurring there, and he
stated with collaboration it can be viewed with a different lens.

» Mr. Lewis submitted a brief written comment for the record. He stated the presentation was very
good, and he also stated he is from Eddy County where many oil and gas wells are operated. He
stated they still have clean water so they can exist together.

» Kristin Kinic asked for the Wagon Mound Fire Chief to reach out to her so she can better develop the
emergency management portion of the plan.

+ Andy shared his card and asked for people to contact him with anything else they want to share.

+ Mayor Martinez stated the Public Hearing has now concluded, and he stated Council will now move on
to conducting regular business.

flil. Business Matters
1. *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval: Resolution #2025-02 — Applying for NMDOT 2025 Annual Hardship
Sale to purchase automotive and/or road equipment.

» Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt stated applying for the 2025 Annual Hardship Sale was discussed at
the end of the March meeting, and this resolution formalizes the Village's intent to apply. She, if the
Village qualifies, the state allocates $25K to purchase used vehicles and equipment.

» Colleen stated the application also needs to include a short list of desired items, and she asked for
suggestions. Mayor Martinez stated to include a loader because the Village's is still in the shop for
repairs. Colleen suggested a sewer jetter and trailers.

Motion fo approve Resolution #2025-02 was made by Mayor Pro Tem Cruz; seconded by Councilor

Maestas. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

2. *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval. Belfor quote for work to repair stucco and replace front door o
prevent water seeping into building.
+ Mayor Martinez stated he and the Clerk discussed with Belfor the installation of a retaining wall and
French drain, and they will also be replacing the front door and repairing the stucco.
s The Mayor stated they need to finish this job because we were originally told it would take about two
weeks, and now it has been two months. He stated the Village thought the retaining wall was included
in the original quote, but it wasn't.



¢ Colleen stated the insurance adjuster should have recognized this. She stated the Clerk Treasurer
reached out to the Self Insurer's Fund, and they referenced her to the adjuster who informed her he will
not alter his estimate so any additional work needs to be paid by the Village. Colleen stated this is the
source of the water seepage so it makes sense to her that it would be covered, but apparently, it will
not be. She stated the quote includes repairing the stucco and filing in the gap at the base of the wall
where water was seeping along with replacing the door for a total of $7,339.48.

e Mayor Martinez stated the Village has Capital Outlay funds allocated for building improvements so this
can be applied to the grant. He stated with this cost there will still be approximately $70K remaining.

Motion to approve Belfor quote to repair stucco and replace front door was made by Councilor Miera;

seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Cruz. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

3. *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval: Ned'’s Pipe & Steel quote for materials needed to construct the
underground barbeque pit at the Rodeo Grounds.

+ Mayor Martinez stated 2-inch angie iron is needed to build the frame of the barbecue pit. He stated now
we have all the materials so it just needs to be constructed.

e Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt stated the 2022 Recreation & Quality of Life grant has $33.29
remaining. She stated the angle iron materials cost $1,167.04 so the Village will pay $1,133.75.

Motion to approve the Ned’s Pipe & Steel quote for angle iron was made by Councilor Maestas;

seconded by councilor Miera. {(Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

4, *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval: Custom signage for new Senior Center building.

» Mayor Martinez stated he contacted a few different sign makers, and one lady backed out at the last
minute. He stated this quote is from Rudy Lovato of Sapello Signs in the amount of $1,160 including
installation. He stated the west facing wall will have a sign reading “Wagon Mound Senior Center,” and
north wall near the front door another sign will read “Beinvenidos.”

Motion to approve quote for custom signage for Senior Center building was made by Councilor Miera;

seconded by Councilor Maestas. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

5. *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval: Hire two temporary part-time employees for summer seasonal
work.

+ Mayor Martinez stated he is looking at hiring two temporary employees to work in May through Labor
Day weekend.

+ Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt stated she touched base with the Clerk Treasurer regarding this
items, and she stated they will be pari-time at $12.50 per hour.

Motion to approve hiring two temporary part-time employees for summer seasonal work at $12.50 per

hour was made by Councilor Maestas; seconded by Councilor Miera. (Vote 3-0} Motion carried with all

in favor.

6. *Discussion/Approval/Disapproval: Wagon Mound Fire Department (WMFD) Purchase Requisitions

utilizing Fire Fund.

« Mayor Martinez stated Rudy Lovato also provided a quote for the Fire Department signs at the main
station and substation. He stated signage for their buildings is a State Fire Marshall's requirement, and
the quote is in the amount of $1,160.

¢ Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt stated there is also a purchase request for the jaws of life equipment
in the amount of $32,563.02. She stated this purchase requires both Council approval and State Fire
Marshall's approval, and the order will be placed once both approvals are received.

Motion to approve the WMFD purchase requests was made by Mayor Pro Tem Cruz; seconded by

Councilor Maestas. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

X. Monthly Reports
A. *Approval ltem —Approval of Vouchers {(payment to vendors) Clerk Treasurer
e Deputy Clerk Colleen Engelhardt provided the report in lieu of the Clerk Treasurer's absence.
o Colleen stated aside from regular monthly bills payment was also issued to: The Walker Agency for
the Clerk Treasurer’s bond, Amber Anguiano for her training per diem, payments from the LE fund



have either been previously approved through Council or they fell under $1,000, Ned's for the sieel
plates for the barbecue pit, Fluhman Builders for the final payment for the canopy over the bleachers,
Gabriel Maestas, Sr as a utilities substitute contract worker, and Green Equipment for the line locator
equipment.
Motion to approve the March 2025 vouchers was made by Councilor Maestas; seconded by Mayor Pro
Tem Cruz. (Vote 3-0) Motion carried with all in favor.

B. Utility Delinquent List — Deputy Clerk
e Active — 11 [etters sent with delinquent total of $1,312.85. Payments were due by March 24" and
payments received totaled $1,752.66.

o Acct #107130 — Shut-off for non-payment. $75 shut-off fee was applied to account, and full account
balance will need to be paid before services are reinstated. No payments have been received.

« Inactive — 8 accounts with 5 letters sent and three without valid mailing addresses with total
delinquency of $1,013.89. Two payments were received totaling $562.86.

o Acct# 120601 — Account balance was paid in full. Services are currently off but will be turned on when
customer is ready.

o Acct# A15002 — This balance is from a closed account, and the customer moved to a different
location with Village utilities services. Even though the account is closed the customer still has
responsibility of payment, and in accordance with the ordinance and utilities application signed by the
customer, an outstanding balance at a closed account does impact current services at a new location.
This process was explained to the customer at the time shut-off was requested, when the customer
called asking about paying down the balance, and via written communication. Given the
circumstances, the Village had been working with this customer to address the outstanding balance.
The customer made an $80 payment foward the balance last month, and unfortunately, the check
was returned NSF. The $80 was applied back to account and a $25 NSF fee was applied in
accordance with the ordinance. The customer was notified of the NSF check and agreed to make
another payment which was not received resulting in utilities being shut-off at the new location on
March 25%. The $75 shut-off fee was applied to the account, and both account balances needed to be
paid in full prior to reinstating service. This total payment of $489.36 was received at the end of the
day March 25" and services at the new location were reinstated.

C. Utility Superintendént} Utility :Superifi‘tend'ent‘
» Absent - attending training -

D. MVD Reports — MVD Manager
 March — 71. transactions processed with 8 exams and a total revenue of $4,537.35.

E. Mora County Sheriff's Orff-iée Report
» Absent

F. Housing Authority — Northern Regional Housing Authority
e Absent

G. Wagon Mound Fire Department — Fire Chief

» Fire Chief Cruz stated he is working with the sales representative to order new radios, which will be in
the range of $40K. He stated this will also require Council and State Fire Marshall approval.

» The Fire Chief stated Mike Moree has agreed to paint the main and the substation. He stated a written
guote has not been provided, but he is asking $500 for both buildings. Fire Chief Cruz stated Mr. Moree
would like to start this weekend so he will work with Village staff o purchase the paint, etc.

« Fire Chief Cruz stated all the vehicles are up and running. He stated he is still working toward getting
the decals for the vehicle he uses.



H. Bean Day Association — President
* Absent

K. Old Business
s None

Xl. Mayor's Report :

» Mayor Martinez stated the Village has received the skid steer and all the correct attachments, and it
has already been used.

* The Mayor reported the legislature has approved the FY26 Capital Outlay bill awarding the Village
$75K for the skid steer, $50K for renovations to the Main Fire Station, and $25K for a water storage
tank for the Substation.

¢ Mayor Martinez stated he felt the parking lot paving at the Senlor Center was unsatisfactory, and
Pacheco’s had agreed to cover it with a topcoat similar to what is done on the interstate. Rather, he
stated they spray coated it with some kind of tar that only highlighted the problem areas

o Colleen stated Pacheco’s did not follow proper protocol. She stated they should have received
confirmation from the engineer on the proposed remediation before applying it, but rather they stated
they did it when they had good weather. o

o Mayor Martinez stated neither the Village nor the engineer were aware of them performing the work
which made him feel as though they were trying to get away with something.

o The Mayor stated he and Colleen met with the owners of both Dennis Engineering and Pacheco’s,
and both agreed the work was of poor quality. Pacheco’s agreed to mill the entire parking lot and
repave it rather than patches and coatings.

XIl. Adjourn
Motion to adjourn was made by Councilor Miera, seconded by Councilor Maestas {Vote 3-0) Motion
carried with all in favor. The meeting adjourned at 7:56PM.

Approved and attested this 13" Day of May 2025.

e e Dy it

Andres Martinez, Mayor Amber L. Anguiaii




